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University Council discusses role of f acuity in 
proposed Division of Rhetoric and Composition 
By H. Paul Kelley 
Secretary, University Council 

In the absence of Interim President 
William S. Livingston, Executive Vice 

President and 
Provost Gerhard J. 
Fonken presided at 
the University 
Council meeting of 
Sept. 21. 

The main topic 
at the meeting was 
the recently 
approved proposal 

Kelley for a Division of 
Rhetoric and Composition. John R. Durbin 
(mathematics), as Chair of the Committee 
of Counsel on Academic Freedom and 
Responsibility, had submitted several 
questions to the president having to do 
primarily with the role of the faculty in the 
Division. In the absence of Acting Dean of 
Liberal Arts Robert D. King, Fonken said 
that he would respond to the questions. 

Principle of sound governance 
Durbin had,_in his questions, stated that 

he takes it "as an essential principle of 
sound university governance that the 
faculty should have primary responsibility 
for the curriculum, the choice of new 
faculty, and appointments to tenure. The 
proposal raises questions about the degree 
to which this principle is being followed in 
establishing the new Division." 

He had asked whether a faculty appoint­
ment to the Division would be comparable 
to one in a department. He had also asked 
whether the Division would have a budget 
council and whether the Division's budget 
would cover salaries for faculty who teach 
in the Division. "If so, what will be the 
faculty's role in determining those salaries 
and in awarding merit raises? 

"Who will be primarily responsible for 
recommending tenure and promotion for 
those who teach in the Division? The 
Division or the faculty member's depart­
ment? What if the reward systems of the 
Division and the faculty member's depart­
ment are in conflict (which seems not 
unlikely)? 

"In most departments TA and AI 
appointments are made taking into account 
the needs and resources of both the 
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undergraduate teaching program and the 
graduate program. This proposal states 
that 'the Director of the Division of 
Rhetoric and Composition will appoint all 
TAs and Ais within the Division, subject to 
the approval by the Dean.' This appears to 
introduce a potential conflict between the 
wishes of the Director and those of the 
graduate faculty (in this case, presumably, 
that of the English Department). Has 
thought been given to this? 

"Finally, could you share with us how 
much faculty involvement there was in the 
formulation of this proposal? I have had 
the impression that new graduate pro­
grams or units are discussed by the 
Graduate Assembly. Is there a reai,on why 
the proposal for a Division of Rhetoric and 
Composition was not presented to the 
University Council before it was ap­
proved?" 

Fonken's comments 
Fonken said he would "offer a few 

comments. This concerns the proposal to 
establish an administrative unit currently 
referred to as the Division of Rhetoric and 
Composition. That unit is to be established 
in the College of Liberal Arts and is to 
administer and otherwise tend to the 
instruction in the area of both freshman 
English and other related rhetoric and 
composition-type courses offered, I think 
primarily, at the undergraduate level. I am 
not totally clear on that yet. 

"This was a recommendation which 
most recently emerged from the Commit­
tee on the Undergraduate Experience .... I 
would like to point out that administrative 
units somewhat akin to this, that is, 
nondepartmental units ... , are reasonably 
well known.... The lower 
division ... biological sciences courses are 
separately administered from the depart­
ments in the biological sciences area 
through a Division of Biological Sciences 
headed by a director who is appointed by 
the dean of the college; and it seems it has 
served useful purposes in the College of 
Natural Sciences for many years. 

"There are interest areas most often 
shown in the budget and in Course 
Schedules under the title 'Center,' but 
sometimes not even ... that. For example, 
there are courses listed as Museum 
courses; they are attached to no particular 
department. We have [the Centers for] 
Asian Studies, Middle_ Eastern 
Studies,. .. Latin American Studies, 
and ... several others. Those centers are not 
academic departments but were put in 
place years �go ... to better manage and 

administer special areas of interest -
courses in, for example, Asian Studies, 
which are rather offen cross-listed with 
either history or political science or 
government or whatever the case might 
be.... Many of these concepts, ranging from 
the Biological Sciences Division to 
the ... acadernic-type centers, are being 
considered by Dean King ... in his efforts to 
put together a proposed administrative 
structure and an operating policy ... for this 
propo�ed Division of Rhetoric and Compo­
sition. 

Issue surfaced in 1985 
"There have been some comments that 

this is ... a totally new thing .... Here is a 
letter dated May 16, 1985, ... addressed to 
Dean King, from a group of senior faculty 
in English. It said, 'We have formulated a 
comprehensive and we think workable 
solution to many of the problems facing the 
English Department.... We believe our 
plan can significantly reduce the current 
disharmony within the department. Many 
members of the department would like us 
. to get out of the composition business 
entirely. Well, we can't get out. The 
University would hardly allow us. But we 
can employ an administrative structure 
that places writing courses off in a 
semiautonomous wing, much like Ameri­
can Studies .... This body ... would consist of 
a director of writing appointed by and 
reporting to the Dean of Liberal Arts, a 
coordinator of upper division writing, and 
a coordinator of lower division writing' .... 

"I bring that to your attention simply 
because it suggests that this newly pro­
posed [Division of] Rhetoric and Composi­
tion, which has yet to be put into final 
organizational form, .. .is in fact not new. It 
is at least seven years old, and I am told 
that...similar thoughts extend back almost 
as far as 20 years .... " 

Fonken added, "There are probably 
many questions.... They are a subject of 
discussion within the College of Liberal 
Arts in order to develop an operating plan 
and a structural plan. The proposal itself is 
mostly conceptual at this point." 

William 0. S. Sutherland (English) said 
fhere were several things that some of the 
English faculty found disturbing in this, 
having to do with such things as faculty 
governance. He wondered whether the 
proposal, in its final form, would come 
before the Faculty Senate and the Univer­
sity Council. Fonken replied that it was his 
understanding that it would not come 
before the Council, that it was "not an 
action that would be within the purview of 

the Council. But it is certainly open for 
Council discussion." 

Lack of faculty input 
Sutherland said he thought that a 

number of the English faculty are con­
cerned about the lack of faculty input, that 
they "have received a proposal ... which has 
the whole unit...under the control of a 
director, which seems to me to violate the 
best canons of faculty governance.... This 
is essentially a lower division unit, and yet, 
according to the information we have 
gotten, it will have an executive committee 
which will be responsible for hiring, 
promotions, terminations, and all the rest. 
That seems to me to be in direct violation 
of the Handbook of Operati.11.g Procedures. 
It seems to me that it ought, for that reason, 
to come before the University Council." 

Fonken suggested that "We may be 
engaged in speculation, because I have not 
seen a draft operating plan ... It is my 
understanding that Dean King and others 
in Liberal Arts are going to be working on 
the development of such an operating plan 
in the fall and spring semesters, with the 
hope of implementing this operational unit 
by June of next year. But the Council ... did 
not have brought before it, or approve or 
disapprove, the establishment of the 
Division of Biological Sciences, nor the 
Center fot Asian Studies, nor the American 
Studies Program. And they employ 
faculty." 

Sutherland asked whether they hire and 
promote. 

Fonken answered, "Yes, they do. Their 
faculties are, for the most part, but not 
exclusively, cross-appointed between 
various departments and the centers or 
divisions,. .. and they have a role in the 
evaluation of those faculty. The promotion 
guidelines require, in the case of a joint­
appointed faculty member, recommenda­
tions from all of the units in which that 
individual holds a partial appointment." 

Sutherland said, "Where matters of 
curriculum and where matters of faculty 
governance are concerned, the University 
Council ought to be interested and ought 
to take that into its purview .. " 

Fonken replied, "I would respond to 
that only in a very limited sense. The 
Council does not, or has not in the past, 
taken it upon itself to engage in disputes 
within departments about modes of 
governance and things of that nature, and 
personally, I suspect it probably should 
not. Since we do not yet know what mode 
of governance is going to be proposed for 
this unit, it may be speculation to suggest 
that this all needs to come before the 
Council." 

Formal documentation 
Waneen W. Spirduso (kinesiology and 

health education) agreed that it is not the 
prerogative of the Council to make 
decisions that are administrative in nature. 
But because there is a lot of information, 
some of it probably only partially true, in 
the newspapers, she thought it would be 
helpful to have some formal documenta­
tion. It would also be helpful to have a list 
of concerns that people have expressed. 

Fonken agreed, and he instructed 




